Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, September 14, 2015
(Approved)
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of August 31, 2015
Motion XLVI-14:  By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Heylin, to approve the Executive Committee Minutes. The motion was unanimously approved.
Distributed Communications: 

08.19.15.04
From Chairperson Kalter: Administrator Selection and Search Policy – Revised (Dist. Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)
Senator Kalter: When Dr. Baur was doing a search for the grad school, we realized that section H of the Administrator and Search and Selection Policy was ambiguous as to whether the grad director was a Panel of Ten search or not. I have done some minor and major stuff and we will ask the Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee if they agree with the revisions and then send it back to us.
Ms. James: I suggest that they change the title to search and selection because you have to search before you select.

Senator Kalter: That’s a great idea. There has been some concern about the provost search, that the ratio of faculty to others is too low or maybe the committee is too big. That might be something that you want to talk about in AABC. There is also concern about how much influence and filtering the search firm has. I am disappointed that it is still a problem because Jay Groves and the chair of that search were talking to the search firm about taking a step back.

Senator Hoelscher: It might be good, without violating confidentiality, to have someone from the search committee come and talk with us about their problems.

Senator Kalter: You might ask all of that search committee’s members and invite those interested to talk to you.

Senator Ellerton: You could develop a simple set of questions that they could respond to in confidence without revealing who they are.
Senator Lonbom: I think Jay Groves might have gathered information at the end.  Tony Crubaugh was the chair.
Senator Kalter: I am little hesitant about going only to those folks because the people who are the head of the committee sometimes don’t reflect all of the concerns.

Senator Powers: Does this include the president?

Senator Kalter: The president is hired by the Board of Trustees, so we have no authority over that.

Senator Crowley: That really leaves us vulnerable. Is there any way at all to work something into this, such as “with consultation with the Senate”? 
Senator Kalter: Let’s have this conversation when the President is here because he would be the best person to ask.

08.19.15.06
From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter:  Ombudsperson Policy – Revised (Dist. Faculty Affairs Committee)
Senator Kalter: In terms of my edits, last year, the Faculty Caucus had to affirm the pool of candidates for the next person who was going to sit on the three-person Ombuds Council. The policy does not clearly articulate how that is supposed to work. I originally just put in the edits that had to do with that. Then, as I read through it, I noticed that there were some deviations from the International Ombudsperson Guidelines. So I suggested a couple of things there. Lisa Huson, the head of our University Counsel, expressed some concerns because the law in the State of Illinois conflicts with some of things that are in the international guidelines. We can’t not follow the law, but we don’t want to imply to faculty that everything you say to the Ombuds Council is going to be confidential when it is not. There may be some people who are concerned that there is too close of a relationship between the provost and the university lawyers. If we have a conversation about that, then that clarifies. If things cannot be kept confidential, then the people going to the ombudsperson will know that. 
Senator Daddario: If we say that is confidential, then later, through the Freedom of Information Act, somebody can request it because it is state business.

Senator Kalter: Lisa Huson’s memo, which was used in the training of the Ombudsperson Council this year, has nothing about FOIA, which is good. There are exceptions that might cover the ombudsperson and that might cover all teaching and all research and preliminary minutes. 

Senator Crowley: Do the ombudspersons ever make a report about trends, such as people are getting in trouble again and again about one thing. I think that would protect us. Is there anything that we need to adjust to prevent people from getting in some sort of collision with some policy.

Senator Daddario: By giving us information, aren’t they violating their neutral position?

Senator Kalter: We should probably ask if there is a way to make an ombudsperson not an employee of the university so that they are not under any of this. If we are paying them or giving them course release, then they fall under these rules. Some universities use retirees. To answer Senator Crowley’s question, the council was submitting a report that did not follow what the policy says they are supposed to. Senator Horst communicated that to them. 

Senator Crowley: If there is a repetitious pitfall, where do they go with those awarenesses? Surely there is a way to have the ombudspersons tell the president or someone.

Senator Hoelscher: There is the ombudsperson, but there is also a grievance committee. The Ombudsperson Council gets the first crack at it and if we can’t solve the problem, then it moves to the grievance committee. It’s not as confidential because you have to call in the offending and the offended parties. It was pointed out to me as a member of the Faculty Affairs Committee that some of these things are ancient. There is no sense in letting this go on for years and years. That might be a revision to the policy.
Senator Kalter: They don’t have to go to the ombudsperson at all. The Academic Freedom, Ethics and Grievance Policy states that. There is a voluntary conciliator on that committee. There are some things that should go to AFEGC right away. Putting it into the ombudsperson’s hands delays the process in a way that people have found frustrating. 
09.10.15.01
From Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Sick Leave Policy-Revised

09.10.15.02
From AABC: Sick Leave Policy: Return to Work Procedures
Senate Agenda

Senator Kalter: I am going to recommend that we cancel the next Senate meeting because we don’t have very much on the agenda. We have the AP Credit Sense of the Senate Resolution, I think that can wait.

Senator Ellerton: Jonathan Rosenthal sent Susan and me an email about that, so we need to consider the information in that and that two weeks’ time will give us another shot at that.
Senator Kalter: The Sick Leave Policy could potentially go on the agenda, but Senator Lessoff was ok with having it wait for two weeks.  I am concerned about how faculty and staff are being informed about the Family Medical Leave Act. In the law, it says that employers can force you expend your paid benefits while you are doing FMLA. However, it does not say if you are sick, you have to go on FMLA. 

Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on September 23, 2015: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, September 23, 2015
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call
Approval of Minutes of September 9, 2015

Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz

· Provost Janet Krejci 
· Vice President of Student Affairs Brent Paterson 

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee Chairperson: Senator Gizzi

Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee Chairperson: Senator Lessoff
Faculty Affairs Committee Chairperson: Senator Bushell  

Planning and Finance Committee Chairperson: Senator Winger 

Rules Committee Chairperson: Senator Crowley 

Communications:

AP Credit - Public Act 99-0358 Sense of the Senate Resolution (Senator Ellerton)
Adjournment

Motion XLVI-15:  By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Powers, to cancel the Senate meeting of September 23, 2015.  Senator Kalter stated that we will definitely have committee meetings and a faculty caucus. The motion was unanimously approved.

From Susan Kalter, Senate Chair (Policy Review):
09.09.15.01     Student Records Policy (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)

There were no recommendations for revisions to the policy.

09.09.15.02     Oral English Proficiency Policy (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)

“Language” is misspelled within the policy. Senator Crowley suggested capitalizing “state agencies”. There were no other recommendations for revisions to the policy.
09.09.15.03
Course Proposals for Courses Policy (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)
There were no recommendations for revisions to the policy.

09.09.15.04     Credit Hour Policy (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)
Senator Kalter: This policy tells our legislature that just because a faculty member is on a nine-hour or a twelve-hour credit load, it does not mean that they only work nine or twelve hours a week. It also tells students that if you have a nine-hour or twelve-hour credit load, you do not work only nine or twelve hours per week. 

Senator Daddario: There is a typo in paragraph 4, number 2. It says “practica”, unless that does mean multiple practicum. Is practicum a term that is elsewhere defined? 

Senator Kalter: That would be a good thing to ask about in your committee.

09.09.15.05
Organizational Change Policy (Dist. Planning and Finance Committee)
There were no recommendations for revisions to the policy.

09.09.15.06
Salary Adjustments Policy (Dist. University Review Committee)

There were no recommendations for revisions to the policy.

Technology Discussion at the Academic Senate Meeting of September 9, 2015
Senator Kalter: How did people feel about the technology discussion?

Senator Daddario: IT influences recruitment. I was struck by the way the IT department is separate from learning.  That it is like having someone speak a different language whose decisions will impact everyone on campus.

Senator Hoelscher: I don’t think he (Matt Helm) answered my question. My hint was, let’s look around. I believe that ReggieNet is in its death throes and they are going to find that out. Why do we want to spend another half million dollars before we find that out? What I asked was are there other systems like Blackboard or something else. He completely ignored that and said we have a lot of confidence in our system and we are going to go to an external vendor.

Senator Johnson: The reason they have given in the past about why we didn’t get Blackboard was because they would have to upgrade it and it would have cost money. But Heartland is on the new Blackboard; I would think that if they have money to spend on it, we would.

Senator Daddario: My question was about whether we are paying the people who developed the software. He sidestepped that, too. 

Senator Ellerton: He said that those people are now independent of the development, but they were the ones so they would know. What concerned me was that it is too easy to slip into a power model and say you don’t really know what’s good for you. There’s the temptation that if we don’t know the jargon, we don’t know anything about technology. I have operated a mainframe; I am not technologically backward like you seem to be assuming.
Senator Hoelscher: There needs to be a serious meeting with a deadline.

Senator Heylin: The part of the discussion that bothered me the most was that one of the student senators said that she was having to pay for blogs that her teachers are asking for. I use free blogs in my classes. I think that was outrageous.

Senator Kalter: If we have a faculty member who is totally insensitive to the fact that the system went down overnight and I didn’t get my test in and we as faculty don’t have someone saying you have to accommodate this person, it is outrageous that we even have to be thinking about that.

Senator Kendrick: I haven’t had any problem with ReggieNet at all. When it is down, I am directed to Go.ilstu.edu
Senator Hoelscher: You make a very good point. I don’t know which of my students to trust when they say they have to submit it late because the system was down.

Senator Kalter: I was talking about submitting and saving quizzes.

Senator Kendrick: There are definitely software errors.

Senator Kalter: A lot of the problems have to do with people who are trying to do something other than face-to-face classes. Ones who are hybrid or all online, for them, it is seriously problematic when the university is trying to push us towards those.

Senator Daddario: The administrators should definitely be looking at this conversation if they are serious about online courses if we can’t even get ReggieNet to work.

Senator Hoelscher: The discussion in the Senate was better, but he has a long way to go in speaking our language. 

Senator Kalter: Cynthia, would you get the organization chart and the ongoing list of priorities?
Deans’ and Chairs’ Summative Evaluation Memo/Schedule
Senator Kalter: Every year, we get a list of which chairs and directors and deans are on their five-year comprehensive review schedule and which ones are in the middle of it. This goes nowhere beyond distribution to the Executive Committee.
Adjournment
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